
 SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Assembly held at 7.00pm on

Friday 15th April 2016 at South Wootton Village Hall
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan (Vice Chairman), Mr J P Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr K Reynolds, Mr P Bland, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk), Borough Councillor Mrs Nockolds and a number of Parishioners who signed the attendance list. 

APOLOGIES: Mrs T Banks, Rev D Tate, Mr S Scales and County Councillor Mr J Law

INTRODUCTIONS – CHAIRMAN AND COUNCILLORS: Mr Price opened the meeting by welcoming all in attendance. The register was circulated around for signing by the Parishioners.  
Mr Price stated that the Minutes of last year’s meeting had been approved at the first Policy Committee meeting after the Parish Assembly and these are available on the Parish Council’s website.

Mr Price explained that South Wootton Parish Council currently has 15 members who meet on the 2nd Tuesday of each month; he also explained that there are four separate sub-committees which meet every 3 months and the Planning Committee which meets fortnightly. 
Mr Price asked the Councillors, the Clerk and Assistant Clerk to introduce themselves and to outline their roles on the Parish Council. Mr Price explained that each Committee Chairman would give a brief outline of their area of work during the past year and this would be followed by a question and answer session. All parishioners were invited to stay for cheese and wine at the end of the meeting. 
PRESENTATIONS FROM COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN:
ASSETS: Mr Narborough stood as the Chairman of the Assets Committee and provided his report. 
Allotments: He stated that the Parish Council has 109 allotments, and at present all the plots are taken; at the last inspection these were looking superb. He said that dumping of waste at the Allotments has caused a problem recently and asked if people could be vigilant and report any incidents.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the hire cost per year is £25.00 per annum, which he felt was good value.
Village Green: Mr Narborough said that The Green is looking well and had its first grass cut on Good Friday. He reported that one or two rotten and dangerous trees have had to be removed lately. 

· Mr Hailey commented regarding the removal of the rotten trees and asked if there was a policy in place to replace trees which are removed.

Mr Narborough said that there are currently no plans to replace the trees; he said that the Parish Council spends a lot of money taking care of the trees that it is responsible for.

Mr Price stated that in the past when trees have been newly planted, they have unfortunately been vandalised.

Mr Narborough said that any suggestions of tree planting would be considered.

The Village Hall: It was explained that during the past year the Parish Council has decorated the Village Hall and work was carried out to renovate the Ladies toilet by fitting new windows, enlarging the floor space and putting in a new wash basin and flooring. 
The Parish Council has also put up a new Village Hall sign and updated the lights in the Village Hall car park.

FINANCE: Mr Jordan confirmed that all Parishioners had been given a Summary of the Accounts, and stated that the Finance Committee meets four times during the year to examine each quarter Accounts. 
He said that in January each year the full Parish Council meets to look at the finances and to set the budget.

Mr Jordan referred to each of the columns on the Summary sheet, and went through each service and explained the expenditure and income received. He confirmed that all figures are net.
Mr Jordan confirmed that the nett total for the year was £96,189.05 against a Budget of £95,380. He explained that this means that the Parish Council has exceeded its annual budget by £809.05.

He stated that the Parish Council had carried out a lot of work this year by redecorating the Village Hall, assisting with the purchase of new Goal Posts for Wootton Park, Tree Surgery and the purchase of a new Utility Vehicle.

In addition the Parish Council has had to employ and pay for experts to deal with various correspondences regarding the Neighbourhood Plan, the Local Development Framework and Community Infrastructure Levy consultations.

Mr Jordan explained that the finances are looked at by an Internal Auditor as well as Mazars the External Auditors. He pointed out that all figures and books are available to be seen at the Parish Office and if anyone would like to look at them, they only need to call in and ask.

Mr Jordan spoke regarding the precept for 2016/2017 and said that in January it was agreed that it could be slightly reduced to £95,200. Mr Jordan stated that a Band “D” property will pay 44p less this year.

Mr Jordan spoke regarding the recent Council Tax bills from the Borough Council for 2016/2017 and said that he was disappointed to see that the Borough Council had included £3.14 “special expenses” for the grass cutting within the Parish Precept.

Mr Jordan said the Borough Council has decided to add the special expenses to the Parish Precept for the cutting of green areas within the Parish. He said that this is something new and had not been charged for in the past.
POLICY: Mr Smallwood stated that the Policy Committee is scheduled to meet four times per year, although it tends to meet when specific issues arise. 

He said that South Wootton Parish Council has Quality Status which means that the Council must ensure that it complies with all legislation governing the conduct of business at this level of Local Government.

Mr Smallwood explained that in the course of each year the Policy Committee checks that the Parish Council is conducting meetings and managing its affairs in accordance with the rules. The Standing Orders of the Parish Council are reviewed annually, this year, for example we have adopted one additional policy covering issues arising from maternity leave.

Another role of the Policy Committee is to consider the Appraisals of its staff, and recommend changes to terms of employment where required.

In the course of the year issues arose over litter bins and the management of Wootton Park. North Wootton Parish Council was contemplating taking responsibility for its management themselves. This threatened to make the post of Parish Handyman no longer viable. In consequence, and to end uncertainty, the Parish Council decided to put the work out to contract.

Mr Smallwood confirmed that it has now become the policy of South Wootton Parish Council to pay every employee who works on an hourly basis the National Living Wage. This decision was approved unanimously by the Council.

Mr Price asked if there were any questions, there were none. 

PLANNING: Mr Evans spoke as the Chairman of the Planning Committee, he stated that the Planning Committee comprises of 7 Parish Councillors and meets regularly every two weeks throughout the year to consider all the Planning applications sent to the Parish Council by the Borough Council which is the Planning Authority for the area. 

The Parish Council is a consultee who delegates its powers of comment to the Planning Committee who during the past year has considered a total of 51 Planning Applications plus a number of Tree Preservation Orders.

Of these, 38 applications were granted by the Borough Council, 3 were refused and one application was withdrawn. Seven applications are still with the Borough Council awaiting a decision.

The Planning Committee is also responsible for Highways matters and whilst most issues are of an immediate nature (such as pot holes in the road, overgrown hedges etc which are reported directly to the Highways Department of the County Council), the Planning Committee also looks at street lighting. 
It looks at road crossings, bus stops, etc and the Parish Council will continue to push for speed limit reductions and other safety measures near the Village Schools. 

Mr Evans confirmed that the main agenda still remains the safety of all those using our roads.

Mr Evans stated that there are 485 Parishes in Norfolk and said that South Wootton Parish Council has to push to get its share of funding.

Mr Evans spoke regarding the Zebra Crossing at Castle Rising Road; he said that the Parish Council had pushed for this since 2011 although acknowledged that the County Council had not made a perfect job of the junction at Oak Avenue.

It was said that there are still some issues, however Mr Evans said that County Councillor Mr Jason Law is looking in to the matter and it is in hand, it is hoped that there will be a suitable resolution.
Comment was made that the work had spoilt a good junction, however it was said that the prominent hump in the road had certainly slowed down the traffic.
Mr Price stated that the issues are being dealt with by the County Council and said that any updates will be passed to residents via the Newsletters.
· Ms Barnes enquired about the 9 acre field at Nursery Lane and asked if there are any plans to develop the site.
Mr Price explained that the land is privately owned and stated that the land owners have wanted to develop the site for several years however previous applications have been unsuccessful and subsequently refused by the Borough Council.

Mr Price informed residents that the land owners had approached the Parish Council two or three years ago suggesting that if the front of the site, close to Nursery Lane was developed with approximately 23 dwellings the remainder of the site could be donated to the Parish Council in perpetuity at no cost.
Mr Price said that if this suggestion was to go ahead, the land closest to Wootton Park would become South Wootton Parish Council land and could perhaps be used for some sort of leisure facility such as tennis courts or a bowling green. 

Mr Price said that a planning application is expected to be submitted for the site, with a public exhibition/consultation held to provide information to residents. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Hopkins Homes hope to book the Village Hall for some time in May 2016 to hold an exhibition. She said that once further information is known it will be advertised by the Parish Council and in the local Newspapers. 

· A resident asked if the Parish Council is successful in obtaining the land would a consultation take place as to what it may be used for.

Mr Price confirmed that a consultation would take place; he said that in the past South Wootton Parish Council had been in support of a Bowls Club on Wootton Park, however said that North Wootton Parish Council had been opposed to the idea.

· Mrs Jarrett spoke about the lack of white lines at the Blackthorn Road / Broom Close estate, she confirmed that the estate has a 20mph speed limit and with no white lines on the road, vehicles are causing a danger by speeding. 

Borough Councillor Nockolds acknowledged that Mrs Jarrett had raised the problem before and said that this is a matter for Norfolk County Council. She stated that she would contact Sally Bettinson at NCC Highways to see if anything could be done. She suggested that the Broom Close road sign could also be relocated slightly to alleviate confusion between the roads.
· Mr Ward enquired about the footpaths and said that in the past Church Lane used to be called Marsh Lane and ran right down to the marshes.
He suggested that it would be lovely to have the access reinstated.

Mr Evans explained that there is a Public Right of Way which used to run to North Wootton, however said that this now stops short due to a bridge being taken down.

Mr Evans confirmed that it would be extremely difficult to reinstate the footpath as at least twenty people would have to say that they have used the right of way for in excess of twenty years.

PRESENTATIONS FROM AFFILIATED COMMITTEES: 
SOUTH WOOTTON IN BLOOM: Mrs Gotts explained that she is the Chairperson for South Wootton in Bloom.

She explained that South Wootton in Bloom is made up of a team of volunteers who work very hard. 

She said that they are responsible for planting spring bulbs in the village, for making up the floral hanging baskets, the planters on the Green and the various flower beds.

Mrs Gotts said that SWiB also work with the Junior School, the Infant School, and the Pre-school and also carry out work in the Sensory Garden at St Mary’s Churchyard.
Mrs Gotts reported that during the last year SWiB have been involved with the Pond Project at Wootton Park, she said that a Grant from the Norfolk Coast Partnership had enabled the Pond to be cleared and hundreds of marsh plants to be planted with the help of children from North Wootton Primary School.
Mrs Gotts said that whilst the Grant received from South Wootton Parish Council is generous; it is not enough to carry out the work that SWiB would like to do.

She said that South Wootton in Bloom will once again this year have stalls at different events to raise funds, on 21st May 2016, they will be at the Plant and Craft Fair on the Tuesday Market Place and they will be running a tombola at the Village Fete in June.
Mrs Gotts said that any donations of prizes would be gratefully received and these could be left at the Parish Office.
Finally, she explained that the most important event of the year is “Open Gardens” and explained that this would be taking place on the weekend of 18th and 19th June 2016; Mrs Gotts said that this event is an essential source of fundraising.

Mrs Gotts said that more gardens are needed for the event and asked if anyone wished to open their gardens could they please contact Mrs Margaret Albinson who is coordinating the event.

Finally, it was said that South Wootton in Bloom is always looking for new volunteers to help, if anyone thought they may have some time to spare could they speak to Mrs Gotts at the end of the meeting.

· Mrs Barnes commented that the Pond at Wootton Park is looking really lovely and said that tadpoles can be seen swimming in the water. 

Mrs Gotts added that on the weekend of 9th and 10th April 2016, Mr Will Border had arranged for a party of teenage pupils from the College of West Anglia to carry out ditch clearance work at Wootton Park.

It was said that the ditch clearance had been carried out in a successful manner. 

· Mrs Jarrett wished to thank Nolan and Stella Mills, David and Karin Price and Pat Storey for all their hard work and efforts.

· Mr Mills informed residents that South Wootton in Bloom is part of Anglia in Bloom; he explained that he had placed some leaflets at the back of the room containing further information.

Mr Price informed residents that the Junior School garden has been running for several years, he said that it runs very well and the children particularly enjoy it. He said that each week groups of children come out to carry out tasks such as digging, weeding and planting.
It was explained that the School Garden is a self funding situation with money being raised by the sale of produce to teachers and parents.

Mr Price was pleased to report that the Junior School Garden had won first prize awards on two occasions in the Anglia in Bloom competition.

Mr Price explained that he is a volunteer and said that currently the volunteers meet at the School Garden on Tuesday and Thursday afternoons, however he said that after being involved for such a long time, he would like to hang up his gardening boots and would be grateful if anyone would be willing to give up some of their spare time to take over.
It was said that anyone interested can leave their names with Mrs Cornwell at the Parish Office.
Finally, Mrs Gotts said that last year Ms Kelly Southby had been so inspired by the Wildflower Meadow that she had produced a video which can be seen on YouTube. She said that the video provides evidence of the work carried out by South Wootton in Bloom.
· Mrs Isby enquired about the Gas Leak at Castle Rising Road/Grimston Road and asked if anyone had any information.

Borough Councillor Nockolds reported that it is a County Council issue. She said that the Gas Company are having difficulty tracing the source of the leak.

Mrs Cornwell added that a dig is scheduled for this Sunday 17th April 2016, it was said that they may have to replace a whole section of pipe work.

· Mr Jarrett spoke regarding the condition of the Car Park at Priory Court, St Augustine’s Way. He said that the uneven surface is dangerous and causes a lot of puddles to form.
Mr Price explained that when the Post Office was relocated and the owners of Body Talk purchased the Ground Rents from the Amari Group, the Car Park surface had been patched.

He explained that the owners would like to carry out a proper repair job, however due to the costs involved with the initial set up of the Post Office; finances at the moment are an issue.

· A question was asked about the use of quad bikes on the 9 acre field.

It was said that quad bikes are permitted on private land with the owner’s permission, however if a nuisance is caused, the Police should be informed. 

· Mrs Jarrett enquired about the responsibility of Wootton Park.
Mr Price stated that the Borough Council own the land; however this is rented to both North and South Wootton Parish Councils on a 25 year lease at £20 per annum.

Whilst responsibility is shared between North Wootton (33%) and South Wootton (67%), it is run by the Wootton Park Association, which is made up of representatives from North and South Wootton Parish Councils, Resident Representatives and Football Club Representatives.

Mr Price asked if there were any other questions, there were none. 

CONCLUSION: Mr Price thanked everyone present for attending and closed the formal part of the evening at 8.05pm, inviting everyone to stay for cheese and wine which had been kindly arranged by Mrs Albinson.
Chairman
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